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Upcoming Events 

9 Jan QYC Monthly Social & 
Membership Meeting  

17 Jan PYRCA Change of Watch 

13 Feb QYC Monthly Social & 
Membership Meeting  

 

 
 

 

From the Commodore (Charlie Hazard, skipper - Music Maker)  

Happy New Year!  I hope you’ve had a good break over the 

holidays and are preparing for the 2015 boating season!  I want to thank 

Nevin and Ian for putting together and executing a great Christmas party 

cruise aboard Miss Rivershore!  We had perfect weather, a great meal 

and the Captain even provided us with some interesting historical 

information about several Civil War sights along the Virginia shore.  If you 

have not looked at the Azimuth page recently, please check out some of 

the great photos that Shay Seaborne posted on the event.   I’ve included 

one of Shay’s photos below.  After the cruise we went back to the club 

and enjoyed a fun gift exchange.  We were also able to hook up the new TV that was generously donated to the club by Jim 

and Janet Wallace.  Ken Beutel and Ray Williams had the new one set up and running in no time.  Thanks to all who 

participated in the Christmas party! 

Although the boating season may seem far off, it will be here before you know it.  Your Executive Board is planning 

ahead for the season and one of the primary purposes for the January meeting is to discuss the plan with the membership.  

Our meeting, this coming Friday, 9 January, will be an opportunity to participate in shaping the plan so I hope you’ll be able to 

join us for discussing the way ahead for the QYC.     

Ken and Deb Beutel have been doing research and looking at options for our 2015 long range cruise and Ken will 

present options for us to consider and discuss during the meeting.  Our cruise last year was fantastic and my goal is for the 

club to have another great long range cruise with even greater participation than last year.   To do that we’ll need to get at 

least seven boats signed up.  I’m really hoping this year we can get some power boats to join us in exploring the Chesapeake. 
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Last year our primary goals were to develop and build a strong 

relationship with the base and to get Marine participation with our boating 

activities.  I feel we made good progress with the former but still have work to 

do on the latter.   We will do this by looking at some activities we can sponsor to 

get the Marines on base involved on the water.  One idea Art Corbett has 

discussed is a card board boat race, in which teams have to construct a boat from 

card board and duct tape and then race the boat on the water around a course.  

Art’s idea, and I think it’s a good one, is if we can get different units on base to 

sign up for a river race it could be a good introduction to the QYC and perhaps 

lead to future activities.  The race could include various prizes like “best looking 

boat” or “most original boat design”.  I believe this is one way we could support 

the marines and have fun. I look forward to exploring the idea further and hearing 

from you on other ideas on how the QYC could offer engagement opportunities 

for Marines. 

This year a goal I have is to provide more educational opportunities for our membership.  I’m hoping we can have a 

return visit from Captain Marks and get another “Safety at Sea” presentation.  Discussing lessons learned, from either our 

own experience or the experiences of others are very useful.  I would like to have more forums where we can discuss 

seamanship skills like man overboard procedures, storm tactics, loss of steering, and dealing with fire or flooding aboard a 

vessel.  There are many more topics we can consider and I would like your inputs.  Perhaps an initial goal might be to have 

one educational forum every quarter or even every other meeting.  These could be 15 minute sessions followed by 

discussion.  If you have ideas about this please come 

ready to discuss them. I’m very interested in your ideas 

and suggestions. 

In addition to discussions concerning the long 

range cruise and educational opportunities we will also 

review a draft budget.  Look over a draft calendar of 

events for the QYC and discuss a plan for a membership 

drive. Finally, I’ll update you on a few administrative issues 

your executive board is working. 

I hope to see you this Friday as we plan ahead for 

what I hope will be a great 2015.   For me, the season 

can’t get here soon enough; I’ve included a rather sad 

photo of Music Maker, out of her element, on the hard.  

If you still have your boat in the water take pity on those 

of us who are suffering withdrawals from lack of sail time.  

See you on the docks!  
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QYC Long Range Cruise -2015 (Ken & Deb Beutel, skippers ς Leap of Faith)  

As we start planning for the Summer 2015 Long Range Cruise it is important to know what the requirements for 

maximum participation of the club membership are.  While I had a great time on last year’s cruise, I would have liked staying 

at each location a little longer.  There was always so much to see and do and it seemed never enough time.  If we are going 

to explore the Southern part of the Chesapeake Bay, I think we can find a good mix of marinas and anchorages with lots of 

services and amenities to those that are rather rustic.  A pool and a restaurant are usually on my list of requirements but, 

interesting historical or maritime activities and locales are also high on my list.  And if by chance we can find a winery at a 

planned location, that’s even better.  Regardless of when we choose to stage boats to start the actual cruise one of the 

limiting factors we may need to consider is that the fourth of July falls on a Saturday this year and we will likely want to be 

close to festivities, and most Marinas will have a two or three night minimum for the Holiday weekend so that may affect our 

planning.  While I am all for the spontaneous, we are likely going to get better rates if we can solidify at least a portion of our 

itinerary.  With all that being said, I hope we can all take a look at some of the options that Ken has laid out for the club and 

narrow things down a bit so we can do some more investigation.  Here’s hoping to see lots of you at Friday’s meeting so we 

can start the dialogue.  

  

AZIMUTH   
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New Crew!!  (Ray Williams, skipper ς Te Keel La)  

The crew of Te-Keel-La ended 2014 with a double bang in the form of Reagan Tyler and Brooks Michael Tolbert. They 

are shown below in all of their newborn twin boy glory. It was an event we expected in January, but they decided to be 

December babies. For now babies and their mother Allison (remember her the little blonde girl?) are all doing fine.  

Coincidentally with all of this we have been spending a little time with the mother to be and her husband doing 

everything we could to help them get their new house completed and ready for when the twins arrived. Unfortunately, the 

house is still not ready (although we do have a fire under 

the building contractor to hurry). At any rate, life is very 

good right now. 

As far as boating and racing go, I honestly have 

nothing going. I did mention at a meeting a few months 

ago about organizing a USCG captains class and I have an 

instructor and a somewhat idea. As soon as things settle 

down I will begin the organizing again in earnest. For that 

I will need your input as to what will work. It appears the 

cost will be about $700 per person. Below is some 

information I had put together for the class. Please give 

me your input and thoughts. Ray 

  

AZIMUTH   

AZIMUTH FACEBOOK GROUP 

We communicate our activities in a number of ways to reach the widest possible audience.  If you are 

a FACEBOOK user, please join us at the FACEBOOK group AZIMUTH.  To join, click on 

http://www.facebook.com/groups/quanticoazimuth/  If you have a FACEBOOK account, send a “friend 

request” to the AZIMUTH group.  The AZIMUTH is a “closed” FACEBOOK group for our club and each 

request will be evaluated and accepted by a group administrator.  The group is not restricted to QYC 

members but we do want to keep the membership limited to boaters related to QYC 

http://www.facebook.com/groups/quanticoazimuth/
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56 hour USCG OUPV (6-PAK) License class  (Ray Williams)  

The USCG "Operator of Uninspected Passenger Vessels" License allows the holder to Captain uninspected vessels up to 

100 gross tons (about 75-90 feet long).  Most pleasure vessels are in the uninspected vessel category due to the materials and 

method of construction.  As such, these vessels are limited to 6 paying passengers plus crew - hence the term "6-pak".  The 

OUPV License is issued as OUPV Inland License or the OUPT Near Coastal License. 

● OUPV Inland License - Requires at least 360 days experience in the operation of vessels. 90 of the 360 days 

must be in the last 3 years. Experience gained prior to the age of 14 will not be counted. This license is good on vessels 

to 100 gross tons. License is restricted to operate within the Boundary Lines (as described inUSCG application package) 

excluding the Great Lakes. License is good on uninspected vessels to 100 gross tons and can be upgraded to a OUPV 

Near Coastal once you have achieved 90 days experience outside the Boundary Lines. 

● OUPV Near Coastal - This license also requires at least 360 days experience in the operation of vessels, 90 of 

which must be gained outside the Boundary Lines. 90 of the 360 days must be in the last 3 years. Experience gained 

prior to the age of 14 will not be counted. This license is good on vessels to 100 gross tons and out to 100 nautical 

miles. 

NOTE: Experience can be counted on your own vessel; letter and proof of ownership required. Experience on other persons' 

vessels can also be counted however, a letter from the owner to a sea service form signed by the owner must accompany the 

application verifying experience claimed and vessel details. 

USCG 6-Pak requirements 

● Age 18 or over 

● 360 days underway experience; 90 of those days in the last 3 years 

● Physical, drug test and eye exam 

● Valid CPR/First Aid card to Valid CPR/First Aid card (American Red Cross, Heart Assoc. or USCG Approved 

course) 

● Completion of the USCG exam OR Completion of USCG approved course 

● Transportation Worker Identification Credential (TWIC Card ) 

USCG OUPV (6-PAK) Tuition includes all materials, instruction, testing fees @ $695.00 to be held at the QYC -- Jan 6, 8, 13, 15, 

20, 22 @ 4 hours from 1800 to 2200 for 24 hours total; Jan 3, 10, 17, 24 @ 8 hours from 0900 to 1700 for 32 hours total 

  

AZIMUTH   
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Spinning in the Gulf of Mexico (Shay Seaborne) 

When you have wanted to learn how to fly a spinnaker since you were a kid, and you finally have the chance in 

mid-life, you do whatever is necessary to take that 

opportunity. That is how I ended up sailing a Colgate 26 in 

the Gulf of Mexico in early December.  This happened 

thanks in large part to Deb Beutel, who offered me a class 

at Offshore Sailing School. Deb had won the course gift 

certificate at a Leukemia Cup silent auction, but her busy 

schedule had prevented her from using it. The expiration 

date was closing in, and Deb’s calendar was packed, so she 

asked if I could use the certificate. I had recently left a 

horrible workplace, so my schedule was my own, but also 

because of leaving there, I have no income, so financing 

the trip was a challenge. I could not let this chance pass me 

by, so I made it happen, $37 motel room and all, and I am 

very pleased that I did.  

Offshore Sailing School has a facility at the South Seas Island Resort, which is at the northern tip of Captiva Island, on 

Florida’s Gulf Coast, just south of Fort Myers. The resort is a great place to spend a few days in December! The Colgate 26 

sailboats are of an ideal design for students, and for racing. Among other features, the boats point amazingly high, and crew 

can handle just about everything from inside the exceptionally roomy cockpit. That is, everything but setting and jibing the 

spinnaker.  

Three other students attended the three-day 

Performance Sailing course: a retired woman from 

Tidewater, a woman who works for a Boston area 

manufacturing company, and a businessman from 

Bogota, Columbia. Rosemary, Susan, and Tony are also 

experienced sailors, making us a well matched crew, 

including that we were highly interested in learning the 

spinnaker.  

  

AZIMUTH   
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The first morning, we spent three-and-a-half hours in the classroom, with instructor Bart Lowden leading discussions, 

showing us Powerpoint presentations, and reviewing knots with us—including the difference between a bowline and a “dirty” 

bowline. It turned out that I was the only one who had read any of the highly technical textbook, having made it only about a 

third of the way through. My classmates and I were anxious to put all this theory to work in real life, so we were pleased when 

we headed to the dock at noon, to rig the Colgate 26 and then motor out to Pine Island Sound. As we exited the harbor, we 

were greeted by a curious dolphin, while a flock of pelicans and cormorants looked on from their row of perches. Once we 

were through the channel and into a deeper part of the sound, we raised sails and cut the outboard.  

The wind had fallen, so we went out to the Gulf of Mexico, but stayed close to Captiva, practicing smooth tacking and 

jibing, as well as experimenting with the sail trim we learned about in class. After coming in for an hour lunch break, the five of 

us went back aboard, and rigged the boat with the spinnaker, using the seven steps we learned in the classroom. Out in the 

gulf breeze, my classmates and I rotated through crew positions and flew the spinney, grinning widely.   

Saturday’s morning sail was cut short due to lack of wind, excessive heat, a swarm of hungry flying ants attacked our 

boat, and we learned that the Cutter insect repellent wipes in my kit did not ward off ant bites. After a long lunch break, we 

went back out for a nice sea breeze sail with lots of kite flying and a lovely run back to the harbor.  

Sunday morning brought our final classroom work, another couple hours of instruction on the water, and, finally, our 

"free sail," in which our team of three students went out without the instructor.  Our fourth student, Tony, had to forego the 

free sail due to time constraints with his travel.  

The main lesson for me in the free sail was this: if the crew 

informally nominates you as skipper of the sail, accept the honor 

formally, and take full charge of the boat. Meaning, primarily, check 

your crew’s work on rigging the spinnaker before leaving the dock. 

Otherwise, you may find that most of your spin time is used up with 

resolving the twists in the rig, by a crew member bouncing on the 

foredeck in a choppy sea. Judging by the tension and grit in her 

expression, she will never allow that rigging mistake again. 

Once the issue was resolved, we raised the spinney, flew it, 

and doused it well. Unfortunately, in order to beat our way back to 

the dock on time, we had to limit our kite flying to about 15 minutes. 

On the way back, Rose, Susan and I agreed that what happened on 

the boat stays on the boat, and we would tell Bart that “everything was fine.” However, given my experience with being under 

surveillance even in the privacy of my own car, I suggested that our instructor may have had a hidden camera or recorder on 

the boat.  

  

AZIMUTH   
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As we came from the gulf into Pine Island Sound via Redfish Pass, Susan spotted our instructor on the seawall. I knew 

then that he had been watching us the whole time, and that our shame was his to enjoy. Sure enough, when we reached the 

dock, Bart asked how it went. Sticking to our plan, we all said it was fiiiine! Then he asked, “And how was the spinnaker?” We 

told him there was a small issue, but we resolved it, and Bart noted that he had “a hidden camera on the boat.” I turned to my 

mates, asking “See? What did I tell you about that guy?” and all had a laugh.  

Although Tony left early, all four of us had passed the written and practical exams, received certificates on the spot, and 

agreed that we had learned a great deal that we looked forward to applying in the next sailing season. 

SPINNAKER RESOURCES 

Offshore Sailing School produced these helpful YouTube videos that explain and demonstrate spinnaker set and use. They 

happen to be filmed at the South Seas Island Resort facility. 

How to Set Your Spinnaker  

How to Jibe a Symmetric Spinnaker   

Spinnaker Leeward Douse 

Spinnaker Windward Douse 

  

AZIMUTH   

{Ƙŀȅ {ŜŀōƻǊƴŜΩǎ ǇƘƻǘƻ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ tƻǘƻƳŀŎ ŀǘ ǎǳƴǎŜǘ ŦǊƻƳ aƛǎǎ wƛǾŜǊǎƘƻǊŜ 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=2dHL9JTBr2g
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=DYIJ-7GHeyc
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pDus2Kr931M
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=loYi9pMo69I
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Sea Scouts Ship 212 (Dom Bee, skipper Runner) 

December was another eventful month for Sea Scout Ship 212. First, we had our fifteenth Sea Scout, Anna 

join the Ship. Welcome! On December 9th, we held our annual Christmas party which besides fun, food and frivolity 

included a Bridge of Honor, elections as well as a Friends of Scouting 

presentation. Our Sea Scouts were amazing this year and 

accomplished a lot including the advancement department. During our 

Bridge of Honor, we recognized two Sea Scouts who advanced to 

Ordinary and five who advanced to Apprentice. Those two Sea Scouts 

who earned Ordinary also earned the Venturing Bronze award with 

Sea Scout ribbon and one earned the Long Cruise award. Another was 

presented with the recruiter Strip and several received the Scuba 

patch. Our Committee Chair, Diane earned her Long Cruise award. All 

Sea Scouts, youth and adult alike, will also be eligible to wear the 2014 

Journey to Excellence Gold award in recognition of the Ship’s 

outstanding performance this year. We had a special guest, Supervisor 

Paul Milde, who was formally recognized for his continued support of 

Ship 212. The Ship then held its annual quarterdeck elections and elected a full slate of Officers. Our new 

Quarterdeck consists of: Sam (Samantha), Boatswain; Breanna-Boatswain's Mate for Admin; Timothy-Boatswain's 

Mate for Program; Purser-Nicholas; Yeoman-Danielle and Storekeeper-Patrick. Congratulations to all! That 

weekend, the members of Ship 212 did something completely different. Instead of having an activity involving a 

boat and water, it involved water in a different state; snow. Our hearty 

crew headed to the Massanuten Snow resort in Mcgaheysville, VA for 

some snow action and had a great time. Not forgetting what the season is 

all about, on December 23, Ship 212 headed to the Greenfield of 

Spotsylvania Assisted Living Center to provide the residents a little 

Christmas cheer by having a campfire program which included season 

themed songs and skits. Everyone really enjoyed it and we were asked to 

come back anytime! All in all we had an absolutely fantastic year, actually 

it’s been our best year ever by every measure. I am both proud of 

everyone on the Ship for making it successful and grateful for my 

association with Ship 212 and the brotherhood (sisterhood) of Scouting. I 

wish all of you a joyous and prosperous New Year.   
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Skipper Bee presents plaque to Supervisor Paul 
Milde 

Our outgoing and incominƎ .ƻŀǘǎǿŀƛƴΩǎΤ Patrick 
and Sam 



 

  



 

   



 

 
 


